BOROUGH OF KETTERING

NEIGHBOURHOOD MEETING – ST MICHAELS WARD
Meeting held – 16TH March  2004  


Present:
Councillor L Henson (Chair)




Councillor J Henson




Acting Inspector Jim Campbell (Northants Police)



Sergeant Kev Byrne (Northants Police)




PC Bob Britchford (Northants Police)




Mike Sawford (Police Authority)




Jim Bridger (Fire and Rescue Service)




John Nichols (Kettering Borough Council)




Sarah Goodman (Kettering Borough Council)




24 members of the public were also present

03.NH.
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Alec and Mary 


Maxwell, Roundhill Road.

03.NH.
INTRODUCTION BY CHAIR


The Chair introduced the Police and other officers, and 


members of the public were welcomed to the meeting.

03.NH.
CRIME STATISTICS AND POLICE PERFORMANCE

Acting Inspector Campbell provided information on crime statistics for the County, Northern Police area and the Kettering Borough by beat for the period April to February 2004. Details of crime committed on St Michaels beat were also provided.

It was noted that there had been an increase in crime in the Northern area of 1% compared to the same period in 2002/03. It was noted that the main crime categories were theft and handling and criminal damage. The clear up rate for St Michaels ward was reported as 27%.

It was also noted that the Police priorities were burglary dwelling, autocrime, clear up of Class A drugs and anti-social behaviour issues. 

Crime in St Michaels Ward had decreased by 58 offences compared to the previous year.

03.NH.
QUESTIONS AND ISSUES 


Following the presentation a number of questions and issues were raised as follows:


Why does the town centre area have a higher clear up rate? 

Many crimes are shoplifting etc, which are more easily detected.

Does CCTV aid a higher clear up rate? There is a sign in the headlands advising people to beware of CCTV.


Yes. The Camera at the junction of Bowling Green Road and Northampton Road is directed down the Headlands. Another camera is to be installed in Montagu Street. CCTV revenue costs are prohibitive.


Things have improved in the Springfield Road area now but this followed an awful eighteen-month period. Many incidents were reported to the Police but I never felt the Police took the reports seriously. Is it possible for the control room to keep records of persons who report many incidents so that their details do not have to be repeated?   


It is encouraging to hear that things have improved in this area. The Police are aware of problems experienced with the control room, although it is hoped that things are improving. If problems are experienced with reporting crime please advise Acting Inspector Campbell. All calls to the control room are graded according to their seriousness. It was noted that the new anti-social behaviour strategy would include target areas and repeat reports would have a prioritised response. It is imperative that incidents are reported to the Police.   


The burglar alarm at Mayfair, Headlands goes off regularly and the Police have on occasion advised that the person reporting goes and checks what the situation is.


It is up to the person as to how safe they feel taking this course of action. I would advise to leave the matter to the Police.  


I reported a car theft to the Police last year and scenes of crime officers did not attend until 2 days later. The report could not be made at Kettering Police Station and it was difficult to report via the telephone. The scenes of crime officers attended as there was blood at the scene and following checks made no matches to the blood were found. A statement was provided to the Police by myself. Some time later a match to the blood was identified however I am now advised that the Police will not be prosecuting. This is why people do not report crimes.


The Police are concerned to hear difficulties were experienced when trying to report a crime. With regard to non-prosecution the Crown Prosecution Service apply a strict code prior to matters getting to court. The Police priorities are burglary, autocrime and anti social behaviour and all members of the public are urged to report incidents. If incidents are not reported the Police do not know where to target resources.


Kettering is a large town why does it not have its own control room?


It is County policy that all calls are routed to one centre. Staff in the call centre do have knowledge of different geographical areas.


Corby Police Station appears more operational than Kettering.


The control room for the northern area was based at Corby and there is a helpdesk there. Calls requiring a lesser response are redirected to the Corby helpdesk. Centralisation of control rooms happens all over the country. There is a responsibility to ensure callers receive a quality service.


In Hawthorn Road articulated vehicles often block the zebra crossing, which is a safe route to school, and despite being reported the Police did not attend. Are lorries allowed time for unloading at local shops?


The Community Beat Officer advised that he had warned a number of articulated vehicles in the area and would continue to monitor the situation. Councillor Henson provided details of the new countywide parking scheme to be introduced whereby The Borough Council would be able to enforce parking fines. It was noted that consultation would be undertaken prior to introduction of the new scheme and resident’s views were welcomed. Lorries are not strictly speaking allowed time to unload, however, there is a need to be practical about the issue.     


Cars park very close to the junction in the London Road/Hawthorn Road area making visibility difficult.


It is not an offence to park within 15 feet of a junction, however if the vehicle is parked dangerously this would be an offence.      


The hotel in Hawthorn Road has its own car park with dropped kerbs, accessed from the street, which reduces the amount of on street parking available. The hotel owners use the street to park even if space is available in their car park.


The ratio of cars to households is high which does lead to problems with parking. The issue of parking must be kept in perspective and the Police have to prioritise what they do. The Community Beat Officer spends  much time on the beat.   


The number of Police in Kettering is reducing. 



The newly appointed Chief Constable is reviewing resource 


levels. The number of officers has increased  and some have 

been transferred to Northampton.  Additionally 6 Police 


Community Support Officers (PCSO) are being recruited and 

are jointly funded by the Police and Council. They will be highly 

visible and deployed to hotspot areas in the Borough to tackle 

anti social behaviour. The shift patterns for the PCSO have yet 

to be determined, however, they will work until 2am.



Why don’t the Police name and shame individuals?



Some of those involved would relish publicity and the Police 


cannot endorse lynch mobs. The new anti social behaviour 


strategy will seek to identify core miscreants and use anti Social 

behaviour orders where necessary. 



The Evening Telegraph recently publicised an awareness 


campaign regarding distraction burglaries, yet address details 

are printed for persons celebrating wedding anniversaries and 

birthdays. 



The Police are guarded about releasing address details.



It was noted that the newly appointed litter warden was having 

success with issuing fines. It was reported that dog fouling is a 

problem in the Garfield Street area and Councillor Henson 


advised that he would ask the dog warden to visit the area.  



Many people are cycling on pavements in the area.



It is an offence against the by-laws to do this. The Community 

Beat Officer advised that he had reported children for this 


offence but the Crown Prosecution Service would not proceed 

with the case.



Much low level crime really affects the quality of life for all 


people in the area. 



My car is continually scratched by coins and repair work over 

the last year has totalled almost £2,000. Do the Police have any 

statistics relating to the financial impact of incidents?



Although individual reports detail the cost of damage the total of 

all incidents is unknown.

03.NH.
2004 CRIME AUDIT

John Nichols outlined the Crime Audit undertaken every three years and provided details of all agencies involved. It was noted that views of the whole community were sought via surveys and meetings. 


The main issues identified by members of the community present were:

· Anti social behaviour/juvenile nuisance

· Criminal damage

· Vehicle crime 

03.NH.

FIRE AND RESCUE SERVICE




Jim Bridger attended the meeting and provided information on 

the Fire and Rescue Service and its new approach to 



partnership working and prevention of fires.




It was noted that a new initiative was being undertaken, in 


partnership with other agencies -  home fire safety checks.




The check would include smoke alarms, electrical and heating 

checks and was available free of charge. It was also noted that if 

required smoke alarms would be fitted. It was also noted that 

publicity would be available soon. 




It was also noted that the fire control room at Moulton would be 

merged with other neighbouring Counties and be relocated to 

Nottingham in 2007. 

03.NH.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS



Recycling


Councillor Henson advised that a consultation event on recycling was being held on 25th March 2004 at the Cornmarket Hall. 
The Chair thanked all those present for attending the meeting.

(The meeting started at 7pm and ended at 8.52pm)
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